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Christmas Eve, December 24 

The Nativity of Our Lord 

3:00 and 5:00 pm ï Childrenôs Christmas Eve Service with Tableau and Candlelight  

At this service, all of the children are welcome to be angels and shepherds 

during the reading of the Gospel lesson.  Halos and staffs will be given to all 

children to use during the service.  Those wishing to be angels will stand in the 

side aisles, and the shepherds will stand in the center aisle.  Entrance cues will 

be given to help the angels and shepherds. 

There will be baskets in the Commons to return the halos and staffs for future 

use. 

 

7:00 and 9:00 pm ï Festive Christmas Eve 

Communion Services with Candlelight 

With shepherds, angels, and fellow Christians around the 

world, we worship at the birth of Jesus Christ. The Most 

High God is in a lowly manger ï the God whom the 

universe cannot contain is enfolded in Maryôs arms ï the 

presence of Almighty God is found in the trusting 

vulnerability of a newborn!  The mystery of the 

incarnation of God in Christ Jesus awes the faithful with 

the wonder of Godôs grace.   

Wishing you and yours an Advent full of hope, and a 

Christmas full of joy. 

 

 

Sunday, December 30 

8:30 am and 11:00 am worship 

services with Holy Communion 

9:45 am Intergenerational Event 
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Many of you are probably already aware that this Christmas Eve, December 24, 2018, 
is the 200th birthday of one of the most beloved Christmas carols of all time, ñSilent 
Night.ò All kinds of Christmas carols are popular with just about everyone, but ñSilent 
Nightò might occupy the top spot. I canôt imagine a Christmas Eve candlelight service 
without it. Can you? 
 
The origins of the carol are just as beautiful as the music itself. The story goes that as 
Christmas Eve 1818 approached in the tiny alpine town of Oberndorf, Austria, the 
priest of St. Nikola Church, a man by the name of Joseph Mohr, was worried the organ 
was in such disrepair that it wouldnôt be able to lead the singing for the crowd who 
would show up to worship. Then he remembered he had written a poem about the 
nativity a couple of years before. He took it to a teacher friend of his, Franz Gruber, 
who played the guitar, and asked him to compose a simple melody. The two of them, 
accompanied by Mr. Gruberôs guitar, debuted it to the congregation on Christmas Eve. 
Voila! A classic was born. It has since been translated into about 140 languages. The 
version sung by Bing Crosby is the third-best-selling single of all time. Of any kind of 
music! 
 

I love that story. Hymns and carols give me words to express what I often canôt on my own, but rarely do I consider the 
people or the circumstances that produced them. The story of Silent Nightôs origins reminds me that Godôs magnificence 
and glory can be born in the plainest and most ordinary of settings. A simple village preacher and a schoolteacher with a 
guitaréa broken organéa desire to unite a community with nothing but a short simple poem: its very origin is a version 
of the gospel! The Word became flesh and dwelt among us. 
 

Come to think of it, hymns and church music may play a larger role in faith formation than just about anything else. The 
Bible itself seems to back that up: the oldest piece of Scripture we know about is the song of Miriam and the Israelites in 
Exodus 15. Likewise, the earliest parts of the New Testament are most likely the Christ-hymn in Philippians and the 
worship songs of Revelation. This seems suggest that people of faith were singing about their experiences with God 
through music before they were even writing it down. Passing the faith down through melody was probably easier than 
just reciting it in story form. In fact, recent research into Alzheimerôs Disease has revealed that memories linked to music 
have deeper-reaching and longer-lasting roots into human memory than anything else. Iôve often noticed that people I 
visit wonôt be able to respond to questions because of advanced dementia, but yet sometimes they can join me in singing 
hymns with relative ease. ñSilent Nightò is one of them. 
 

Whatever the case may be, I give thanks for the 
influence ñSilent Nightò and other hymns have 
had on my understanding of Godôs love for the 
world. I give thanks for the many musically-
gifted people in our congregationðnot only for 
Kevin Barger and the choirs he leads and 
organizes, for the other directors and music 
volunteers, and for the voices of our congregation 
joined in singing hymns both old and new, but 
also for the children and youth, some still in their 
early years of learning an instrument, who are 
bold enough to share their budding talents during 
the prelude or as an accompaniment for a hymn. 
God has given us music to tell His story, and I 
am hopeful that God is raising up new hymn-
writers and poets right in our very midst who will 
form the faith of Christians in the years to come. 
 
Happy 200th birthday, ñSilent Night.ò 
 
Blessed Advent and Merry Christmas! 
 
Pastor Phillip Martin 
 

Words From Our Pastor 

hƴŜ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ƻǊƛƎƛƴŀƭ ŀǳǘƻƎǊŀǇƘǎ ƻŦ DǊǳōŜǊΩǎ ά{ƛƭŜƴǘ bƛƎƘǘέ 
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Finance Ministry 

 

 

 

 

YTD through October, 2018, our receipts of $616,228 are ahead of budget by $12,175 and expenses of 

$592,793 are $5,170 less than budget.  Our net income is positive by approximately $23k primarily due to 

higher than expected giving in September.   

Regular member giving is $597,096 which is ahead of budget by $9,496 and favorable to last year by 

$15,413. 

Total expenses year to date are $592,793 which is $5,170 below budget; significant variances explained 

below: 

Savings on choir robes $3k 

Unplanned Stephen Ministry Leader Training ($2k) 

Nursery School Reimbursement for Workmanôs Comp Insurance $2k 

Christian Ed & Faith Formation favorable $2k but expected to spend by year end 

 

Tithes & Gifts 

The 2019 offering envelopes will be available for pick-up in the Commons, Sunday, December 16. You are 

encouraged to pick the envelopes up as soon as possible. We will not be able to mail envelopes to you. 

**Please remember to turn in your 2019 Commitment Cards. Place them in one of the decorated boxes 

located in the Commons or Narthex.  Extra cards are near each box. 

2018 Contributions - Your offerings help us meet all of our congregational commitments. For them to be 

credited to the 2018 year, please have all contributions in the church office by December 31. If not, we will 

not be able to give you the 2018 credit. 

2018 Year-End Statements will be available in the Commons mid-January 2019.  
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PLEASE MARK YOUR CALENDAR FOR UPCOMING EVENTS! 

December 5 - 5:50 pm Grand Illumination of our outdoor Christmas display  

December 10 - 7:00 pm An evening of Advent Reflection  
 
December 12 - 2:00 pm Annual Womenôs Christmas Tea, Star Lodge 

December 16 - 4:00 pm  Christmas Musical, ñCarol and the Bellesò, followed by desserts in Price Hall. 

December 20 - 7:00 pm Beer and Carols!, Strangways Brewing 

December 24 - 3:00 pm & 5:00 pm Childrenôs Tableau  

December 24 - 7:00 pm & 9:00 pm Holy Communion with Candlelight Service 
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CHURCH STAFF 
Pastor - The Rev. Phillip W. Martin, Jr.,  
pastorphillip@epiphanyelca.org 
Pastor - The Rev. Joseph L. Bolick,  
pastorjoseph@epiphanyelca.org 

Visitation Pastor - The Rev. Tom Bosserman,  
pastortom@epiphanyelca.org 

Director of Music Ministry - Kevin Barger,  
kevinbarger@epiphanyelca.org 

Administrative Assistant - Hanne Hamlin,  
churchoffice@epiphanyelca.org 

Coordinator of Volunteers - Beth Barger,  
bethbarger@epiphanyelca.org 

Director of Faith Formation Ministries, Cheryl 
Baggs, cherylbaggs@epiphanyelca.org 
Finance Manager - Debbie Sexton,  
debbiesexton@epiphanyelca.org 

CONGREGATION COUNCIL 
 
Rob Burger ó20 - Council President 
Macon Sizemore ó19 - Vice President 
Jennifer Baker ó21 - Council Secretary 
Tim Sparks ó19 - Treasurer 
 
Council Members  
Wayne Shimko ó19 
Carol Mawyer ó19 
Kyle Anderson ó20 
Leigh Dunavant ó20 
Greg Parker   ó21 
Linda Reckenbeil ó21 

Congregation Council News 

At its November meeting, Council approved the 2018 Easter and Christmas Offerings to be distributed as follows: 

McShin Foundation: 15%  

ACTS (homelessness prevention): 15% 

Tuckahoe Rescue Squad: 10% 

Crossover Ministry: 10% 

Camp Caroline Furnace: 30% 

Lutheran Family Services of Virginia: 10% 

GraceInside (Prison Ministry): 10% 

At the Annual Meeting of the Congregation on November 11, 2018, the following actions were taken: 

Three new Council members were elected to three-year terms, beginning in Feb 2019: Tripp Dillard, Carol 

Mawyer, and Sue Sparks. 

Brad Williamson was elected to be appointed as a trustee of the congregation. 

A 2019 operating budget of $762,000 was adopted, which represents a 4% increase over 2018. Part of the budg-

et includes contributing to a mortgage reserve account. 

The following motion was seconded and approved: That the Congregation grant Council the authority to 

expend up to $10,000 of any 2018 budget surplus by March 1, 2019.  

A closing on Grace House property (7109 W Grace St) was anticipated in the coming days. Total net proceeds 

to Brighten Our Light are expected to be around $95,000. 

Updates from the Brighten Our Light team, the Building Team, and the Finance Team were presented. The con-

gregation can expect a vote on the construction plan sometime in early 2019. Cash flow, loan, and construction 

timeline information will be forthcoming. 

It was announced that Cheryl Baggs will be retained on staff as the Director of Faith Formation Ministries after 

serving for 2 1/2 years in that position in an interim capacity. 
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Music Ministry 

NOTES FROM THE CHOIR LOFT  
 
CHILDRENôS CORNER 
As we prepare for the Christmas Musical, there will be several 
additional rehearsals at various times. Please pay close attention to 
the following schedule. We look forward to a great production! In 
order to provide our best possible work, it is very important that you 
make every effort to attend each rehearsal. 
 
Singing Saints 
Wednesday, December 5 6:00 ï 7:30 p.m. 
Saturday, December 8  1:00 p.m. ï 3:00 p.m. 
Wednesday, December 12 6:00 ï 7:30 p.m. 
Saturday, December 15 9:00 p.m. ï noon 
Sunday, December 16  Sing at Both the 8:30 and 11:00 services 
    Report to church at 3:00 p.m. 
    Musical at 4:00 p.m. 
Please note that we also sing on Christmas Eve ï at either the 3:00 p.m. or the 5:00 p.m. service. 
 
Cherub Choir 
Wednesday, December 5 6:30 ï 7:00 p.m. 
Wednesday, December 12 6:30 ï 7:00 p.m. 
Saturday, December 15 1:00 -1:30 p.m. 
Sunday, December 16  Report to church at 3:00 p.m.  
    Musical at 4:00 p.m. 
Chancel Choir (11am) 
Wednesday, December 12 7:30 ï 8:00 p.m. 
Sunday, December 16  In worship in morning 
Wednesday, December 19 7:00 ï 7:30 p.m. 
 
 
ñCAROL AND THE BELLESò 
Mark your calendars now to see our children and youth of the 
congregation as they take us back to the Fabulous 50ôs!  Rock and Roll 
takes on a new look! The Christmas Musical will be held on Sunday, 
December 16 at 4:00 p.m. in the sanctuary. Please come support our music 
and faith formation teams and help in your preparations for Christmas! 
There will be lots of fun for all along with a reception following the 
performance in Price Hall. 
 
CHRISTMAS EVE MUSIC MINISTRY 
We will begin rehearsing chancel choir anthems for the 9:00 p.m. service 
during Wednesday evening rehearsals on December 5.  If you would like 
to sing with us at this service, it is a great way to have a ñshort term commitment.ò Please join us in the music 
room at 7:30 p.m. starting December 5. We will rehearse the Christmas Eve music first. 
 

Calling all Epiphany Brass ï please let Kevin know if you are available and willing to play for the 7 and 9 
p.m. services on Christmas Eve. We will arrange rehearsals based on the availability of those playing.   
 

Singing Saints ï we will sing one song from the Christmas musical at both the 3:00 and the 5:00 p.m.  services 
on Christmas Eve.  There is no extra rehearsal.  Those that are there for each service will join in the chancel at 
the appropriate time.  So, no matter which service you come to, you can participate!   
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Altar Care 

Welcome to Advent! It lasts for four weeks before Christmas. The word Advent comes from a Latin word that 
means ñcomingò; a celebration of Christsô coming.  
The paraments colors are a royal blue color.  
The Advent wreath is an aid to prayer. It is in the chancel and the candles 
are lit each Sunday until Christmas.  
 
Altar care servers for December:  
First service: Pamela Bosserman, Debbie and Jerry Turner. 
Second service: Ken and Linda Reckenbeil. 

ADULT CHOIR REHEARSAL REMINDERS 
Please be reminded that there are no rehearsals on Wednesday, December 26.  Rehearsal will resume on January 
2.  Additionally, there are no rehearsals on December 30; rehearsals will resume on January 6. 
 
 
 
AN EVENING OF ADVENT REFLECTION 
 

Thomas Keesecker, a composer and pianist, will perform music from 
his Advent and Christmas piano collections in an hour-long program 
of piano music, song, and poetry. This event will take place at 7:00 
pm. on Monday, December 10 in the Epiphany sanctuary.   
 

Tom is a long-time church musician and composer. This program has 
been well received and appreciated for its contemplative spirituality. 
Come enter the time of Advent with gentle and beautiful music of the 
season.  Please join us for a quiet, reflective evening!  
 
 
 

 
 

Poinsettia Plants 

Poinsettias in honor or memory of loved ones will be used in the chancel on 

December 24. To place an order, fill out the form found on the display in the 

Commons and turn in with check payable to Epiphany Lutheran Church, 

marked Poinsettias.  Each plant is $13.00. Your check should accompany your 

order.   

December 16th is the deadline for orders. Plants may be picked up following 

the 9:00 pm service on December 24th or during the week when the church 

office is open. 
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Members of the Building Team met with our architect and 
Taylor & Parrish, our prospective contractor, on November 
15, 2018.  Items that were discussed at the meeting were 
finishes and potential construction timeline.  
 
The structural engineer wants to come in to do some 
exploratory work in late November to find out the extent of 
what is necessary to move forward with the plans. With 
Taylor & Parrish we discussed contract, scheduling and 
possible cost savings in some areas. We also met Taylor & 
Parrish's construction manager who will be in charge of our 
project, should the congregation vote to approve it.  We 
received a proposed schedule from Taylor & Parrish. They 
envision starting work in March, 2019, and finishing the 
larger part of the project by December 2019.  
 
Meanwhile the architect and Taylor & Parrish are working with the county and the various engineering groups 
(electrical; structural; mechanical and civil) to bring everything together. Taylor & Parrish will also be 
reaching out to the various sub-contractors for competitive pricing to get everything put together for our 
congregational vote in early 2019.  There are still some options ñon the tableò for consideration, including 
renovations of the Education Wing. Council is deliberating these matters. 
 
Your Building Team is very excited as they continue to work with the Architect and Taylor & Parrish to 
continue the process of updating and expanding our current facilities to meet our ongoing ministry needs and 
to prepare us for future ministry.  
 
Team members are Pastor Martin, team leader, Steve Collins, Karen Myers, Carole Alfriend, Janet Card,  
Bill Hockman, Russ Johnson, Joel McKean, Bryan Ozlin, Kristine Quann and Paul Sweet. 
  

Building Team Update 

{ŜŜŘƭƛƴƎ {Ƴŀƭƭ DǊƻǳǇ ǎƛƎƴ-ǳǇǎΗ 

! ƴŜǿ ǊƻǳƴŘ ƻŦ {ŜŜŘƭƛƴƎ {Ƴŀƭƭ ƎǊƻǳǇǎ ǿƛƭƭ ƻǇŜƴ ŦƻǊ ǎƛƎƴ-ǳǇǎ ƛƴ 

ƳƛŘ-WŀƴǳŀǊȅΦ LŦ ȅƻǳ ƳƛǎǎŜŘ ǘƘŜ ƻǇǇƻǊǘǳƴƛǘȅ ǘƻ ǇŀǊǝŎƛǇŀǘŜ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ 

ŦŀƭƭΣ ȅƻǳ ǿƛƭƭ ƘŀǾŜ ŀ ŎƘŀƴŎŜ ǘƻ Ƨƻƛƴ ŀ ƎǊƻǳǇ ǘƘƛǎ ǎǇǊƛƴƎΗ 

{ŜŜŘƭƛƴƎ {Ƴŀƭƭ ƎǊƻǳǇǎ ŀǊŜ ǎŜǊƳƻƴ-ōŀǎŜŘ ǎƳŀƭƭ ƎǊƻǳǇǎ ǘƘŀǘ ƳŜŜǘ 

ŀōƻǳǘ н ǝƳŜǎ ŀ ƳƻƴǘƘΦ ¢ƘŜȅ ǇǊƻǾƛŘŜ ƻǇǇƻǊǘǳƴƛǝŜǎ ŦƻǊ ƳŜƳōŜǊǎ 

ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ŎƻƴƎǊŜƎŀǝƻƴ ǘƻ ƎǊƻǿ ƛƴ ŦŀƛǘƘ ŀƴŘ ŦŜƭƭƻǿǎƘƛǇΦ 

hǳǊ {ŜŜŘƭƛƴƎ {Ƴŀƭƭ ƎǊƻǳǇǎ ŀǊŜ ƭŜŘ ōȅ ŎƻƴƎǊŜƎŀǝƻƴ ƳŜƳōŜǊǎ ŀƴŘ 

ǘƘŜȅ ƳŜŜǘ ƛƴ ǇŜƻǇƭŜΩǎ ƘƻƳŜǎΦ όǘƘŜ aƻƳΩǎ .ƛōƭŜ {ǘǳŘȅ {ŜŜŘƭƛƴƎ 

ƎǊƻǳǇ ƳŜŜǘǎ ŀǘ ŎƘǳǊŎƘύΦ !ǊƻǳƴŘ ср ǇŜƻǇƭŜ ǇŀǊǝŎƛǇŀǘŜŘ ƛƴ {ŜŜŘƭƛƴƎ ƎǊƻǳǇǎ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ ŦŀƭƭΗ 

²ŀǘŎƘ ŦƻǊ ǘƘŜ ǎƛƎƴ-ǳǇǎ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ /ƻƳƳƻƴǎΗΗ 
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The Safety Team remains as busy as ever, and we would like to take an opportunity to officially introduce you to 
two new ministries that are being put into place to help ensure a safe and comfortable worship experience for all. 
Starting in January, you might see some new things around the church as it relates to our Sunday Shepherd and 
Medical Shepherd programs. Here is a quick review of each: 
 
SUNDAY SHEPHERDS 
Sunday Shepherds are volunteers who have agreed to help ñwatch over the 
flockò during Sunday Worship services and during the Sunday School hour. 
There will be four Sunday Shepherds each week per service (and also two 
during the Sunday School sessions) who will patrol the grounds during 
worship, assist the congregation during an emergency and coordinate with 
any police or other safety personnel on behalf of the congregation.  
 
Although Sunday Shepherds are not immediately recognizable, you may 
notice that starting in January there are extra people walking the halls, 
holding doors open for those attending worship and checking rooms and 
doors. In the event of a true emergency, they will immediately put on a red 
arm band which will help the congregation know whose lead to follow. 
 
MEDICAL SHEPHERDS 
The church is blessed to have parishioners who have medical training - doctors, nurses, nurse practitioners, 
physician assistants and EMTs - and some are now a part of a new ministry called Medical Shepherds. Medical 
Shepherds are volunteers who have agreed to be available and respond during worship and Sunday School in the 
event of a medical emergency.  
 
We hope to have a minimum of one Medical Shepherd available during each worship service and Sunday School 
hour. During worship you will be able to identify where they are located in the sanctuary as they will drape a red 
cloth over the end of their pew towards the middle aisle (this will also help the Pastors know who to look for if 
something occurs during worship). 
 
Interested? 
We are still well below the point of having these ministries fully staffed and ask that you consider sharing your 
time and talents in these new ministries. If you are interested, please contact Brendan Paget 
(brendan@thepagets.com); there is a brief training session and then you can immediately begin making an impact 
in your community! 
 
As always, we greatly appreciate everyoneôs support and welcome feedback, 
 
Your Safety Team 
 
Annette Bates, Bobby Mawyer, Brendan Paget (lead), Frank Bark, Jim Yucha, Joe Barnes, Lyle Gleason,      
Pastor Phillip Martin, Turner Barger, Wayne Shimko 

Safety Team Update 

mailto:brendan@thepagets.com
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Faith Formation 

Advent Devotions for All Ages 

Available on the Faith Formation in the Commons 
 

Pick up devotions to use throughout the Advent Season. There are 

options available for families, children, youth and adults.  

Thank you for all your time & energy with the Advent Calendar Gift Baskets!  

We hope these gift baskets will be a reminder for our homebound members and their caregivers that they are 

an important part of our church body as we all prepare for Christmas during Advent. Thank you to everyone 

who donated items, assembled presents, wrapped presents, assembled baskets and delivered baskets! This 

year we assembled and delivered 18 ACGBôsðthatôs 450 presents!  

Please Note: Sunday School will not meet on December 30.  

Sunday School Christmas Service Project 

Stop by the Christmas tree in the Commons and choose an ornament with a foster childôs information. Please 

provide your contact information on the sign up sheet benefitting Lutheran Family Services. Then bring the 

present back to the Commons by Sunday, December 9.  


